2016 Vol. 7 No. 2 MCUJOLITIC Vol. 7 No. 2

Published by Marine Corps University Press

Mali and Islamic Extremism Applying Lessons Learned from Afghanistan

Rebecca Yagerman

Abstract: More than eight years into the war in Afghanistan, military leaders realized that they had been approaching the problems of Islamic extremism the wrong way. Despite staggering similarities leading to the rise of Islamic extremism in Mali, military tactics have mirrored those used early in Operation Enduring Freedom. The lessons learned from Afghanistan need to be applied to the growing problem of Islamic extremism in Mali; enemy-centric operations alone will not garner long-term military success or lasting stability. This article addresses the similar contexts between the two countries and how lessons from Afghanistan can be applied to Mali to improve chances for lasting stability.

Keywords: Africa, Mali, Azawad, asymmetric warfare, belligerent forces, jihad, Islamic extremism, sharia, terrorist funding, peacekeeping, instability, al-Qaeda, al-Mourabitoun, AQIM, MNLA, MUJAO, MUJWA, MINUSMA, ISIL, Ansar Dine, Tuareg, Salafist, Masked Battalion, Afghanistan, French stabilization mission, PMESII, United Nations

hen Islamic Salafist group Ansar Dine destroyed ancient mausoleums in Timbuktu in 2012, most media outlets compared the attack to the Taliban's destruction of the Bamiyan Buddhas in 2000. To

Rebecca Yagerman is an attorney and military readiness training specialist who worked on postconflict stabilization, peace support operations, rule of law, countercorruption, strategic communications, information operations, and human rights as USAID's rule of law advisor to a provincial reconstruction team in Afghanistan during 2011. In 2012, she became the senior rule of law advisor for eastern Afghanistan, working with military units on predeployment and general readiness training and exercise design. In 2014, she helped rewrite U.S. Army and NATO doctrine and field manuals for stability operations. Since June 2015, Yagerman has been preparing West African military units for the UN stability mission in Mali. She has a BS in development sociology from Cornell University and a JD from the University of Miami.

say Mali is the next Afghanistan or the next Syria is, of course, an oversimplification because the geopolitical atmosphere in Mali has its own nuances and intricacies. One cannot ignore, however, the sense of déjà vu evoked from reading about Mali: the Islamic police enforce strict compliance with their view of sharia law, such as regulating women's dress, prohibiting fraternization with the opposite sex, destroying cultural objects and documents viewed as non-Islamic, and prohibiting games and music.¹

Over the course of Operation Enduring Freedom, many dollars were spent and lives lost. A great many mistakes were made, and lessons were learned the hard way. These lessons do not have to be relearned, and if they are applied correctly in Mali, they could help win the war against Islamic extremism there. One of the most important lessons in Afghanistan was that military offensives alone were not enough to win the war. As in Afghanistan, Mali's political and social fabric is much too complicated to be stabilized with military offensives alone, which has been the focus. Any gains achieved through military offensives, without an eye to the complexities contributing to the rise of Islamic extremism there, will be short-lived.

Even though the Bamiyan Buddhas had been destroyed almost a year prior and the Taliban had been menacing the Afghan population for years, it took the massive terrorist attacks of 11 September 2001 for the world to focus its attention on Afghanistan and the problems of Islamic extremism gaining impunity in the power vacuum there. The Paris attacks on 13 November 2015 rekindled global attention to the threat of Islamic extremism growing in forgotten corners where the national government and the international community seldom make an appearance.² The week before the Paris attacks, however, President Barack H. Obama underestimated the threat of the Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant (ISIL), claiming ISIL had been contained.³ Shortly thereafter, the 2 December 2015 San Bernardino attacks brought the issue home to Americans. And while attacks at home remain rather isolated events, the violent attacks from Islamic extremist groups, especially those based in Mali (Bamako on 20 November 2015, Ouagadougou on 15 January 2016, Timbuktu on 5 February 2016, and Grand-Bassam on 14 March 2016) continue to increase in frequency. If we do not respond quickly and appropriately, these threats will continue to fester in the lawless regions of countries with weak central governments like Mali's and pose a threat to people in neighboring countries and farther abroad.

To understand how stakeholders can apply lessons from Afghanistan to Mali, this article addresses several key topics ripe for comparison: identifying enemies and allies, understanding the importance of local dynamics and sources of instability, understanding and leveraging foreign powers, and valuing information sharing with local counterparts. At each step of the analysis, parallels are drawn with Afghanistan to the appropriate extent. The Afghanistan War was very expensive both in terms of the dollars spent and American lives lost. With a little effort, the expensive lessons we learned in Afghanistan can pay dividends in Mali. This will not be an exercise of taking tactics wholesale from a war in a mountainous country in central Asia and stamping them down in the deserts of West Africa, but rather, a conscientious approach that ensures that tactics and strategies used in Mali will have a lasting impact on the global war on Islamic extremism as well as on overall regional stability.

This article describes many of the conditions that make a resurgence of Islamic extremism possible in northern Mali. Descriptions of the operating environment in northern Mali, however, are only used to highlight the complexity of the dynamics and should not be taken at face value as a substitute for indepth ground analysis. The cruxes of the comparison with Afghanistan are that a thorough analysis of the operating environment is necessary for successful operation, and that much like the early phases of the war in Afghanistan, the military intervention in Mali has largely underestimated the complexity of the situation. A critical examination of the lessons learned in Afghanistan, thus, can be useful to search for solutions to the problems in Mali from a methodological standpoint.

Oversimplifying Allies and Enemies

In Afghanistan, there was a constant barrage of individuals and groups vying for power and operating with various funding sources. Coalition governments initially made the mistake of dividing the population into two camps: those that American forces could work with and those that supported the Taliban. When American leaders backed Hamid Karzai to head the interim government in late 2001 and for the presidency in 2004, there was much optimism that he would be able to unite the country and herald in long-absent peace and prosperity.⁴ After almost a decade of his leadership, many Western diplomats and aid workers could see mixed results and wondered how someone that U.S. officials vetted and trained so carefully could take so many actions to thwart progress in his own country.⁵ The real problem lay not in Karzai's nepotistic and corrupt practices, but in Western countries naively creating the false dichotomy that "you're either with us or you're against us."⁶

Realist Objectives of Allies

The situation is not as simple as it first appears. Most organizations and individuals will work for their own interests, leading to some desirable policies and actions and some reprehensible ones. Even the United Nations (UN) is not an unfettered force for good. The international community sends thousands of soldiers into conflict zones every year to protect civilians and prevent atrocities. Yet, every few months, there are reports of UN peacekeeping soldiers raping women or otherwise abusing the local population.⁷ Why then do militaries try to define people in terms only applicable to comic books: super heroes fighting super villains? Alliances are formed with the party "on our side." If policy makers better understood the complexities of power dynamics in a region, they could avoid idolizing any one individual or political party and limit the inevitable disillusionment and disappointment when that individual or group fails to uphold American ideals or expectations. Not only does avoiding dichotomous classification of key actors help with our own expectation management, it is necessary for a successful stability operation-any operation that has a chance of creating a durable peace in a given region. In 2010, the Washington Post's Joshua Partlow reported that Major General Michael T. Flynn, the top U.S. military intelligence officer in Afghanistan, wrote a "scathing critique" of U.S. strategy. Flynn considered the American focus on finding and killing insurgents to be less useful and more expensive than "understanding the nuances of local politics, economics, religion and culture that drive the insurgency."8 Major General Flynn was aware that simply attacking the insurgent groups would not have a lasting positive impact on the war efforts. The issue in Mali is likewise much more complicated than merely tracking down and killing "bad guys" while allying with perceived "good guys" who only held that position because they opposed the bad guys.9

The Malian government is working closely with French forces to defeat terrorists in Mali. Yet, certain high officials in Mali's government have likely supported al-Qaeda in the Islamic Maghreb (AQIM), or at least certain political figures with ties to this armed group.¹⁰ Piggybacking off of the Tuareg rebellion of 2012, AQIM provided support for the separatists as they sought control of the northern half of Mali, a region also referred to as Azawad.¹¹ The Tuaregs have long struggled for increased autonomy in Mali, where they have a strong ethnic identity, but because of colonial gerrymandering, they lack their own country. The 2012 Tuareg insurrection was initially able to succeed because of AQIM's financial and arms support. After the Tuaregs captured Mali's major northern cities, their then-allies turned on them, ousting them from power. Malian government officials, perhaps wanting to weaken the insurgency in the north and perhaps seeking to line their own pockets, colluded with AQIM to prevent leaders of the Azawad territory from successfully seceding from Mali.¹² Foreign soldiers and aid workers need to understand such conflicting national interests and murky motivations that can lead allies to act against the overall interest of stability at times. A discrete view of the enemy and U.S. allies is counterproductive to stability operations.

No More Simple Enemies

"There was a time, during other wars, when U.S. commanders tended to oversimplify the fight: It was the United States versus the communists—or the terrorists," reported Tom Gjelten for NPR in 2009.¹³ The longer U.S. forces spent in Afghanistan, the more apparent it became that diagramming the threat networks in a given area of operation would inevitably produce a spiderweb of connections. Now U.S. doctrine recognizes that "threats are not static or monolithic. Threats can arise from divergent interests or competition among states, groups, or organizations in an operational environment." But, there was a time that leaders operated under the old Cold War mentality of having to fight a monolithic enemy, which did not translate well into the new Global War on Terrorism milieu.¹⁴

Within a few years, most military and civilian personnel deploying to Afghanistan were at least nominally briefed on the various groups operating in their areas of responsibility. Army General Stanley A. McChrystal, commanding general in Afghanistan (2009-10), said in 2009 that Afghanistan had "three regional and resilient insurgencies-we don't just have one in Afghanistan; we've got at least three—and then there are other subinsurgencies."¹⁵ In other words, there was not one unified insurgent effort to overthrow the Afghan government, but rather many factors-some working together and some working against each other-all struggling to gain an advantage over the national government. Despite the initial predeployment briefings, ground soldiers and other stability workers often fell back into using the simpler terminology, referring to the enemy as the Taliban, TB, or the insurgents. Groups that may have been lumped into the insurgent category include Haqqani network, al-Qaeda, Taliban, narcoterrorists, Quetta Shura, and Hezb-e-Islami Gulbuddin among others. Individuals had shifting alliances, and while all of the groups worked against the Government of the Islamic Republic of Afghanistan (GIRoA), it would be an oversimplification to lump these actors into one group.

Despite the progress made in Afghanistan to understand and distinguish the various threat elements there, a lot of the same oversimplification is now being used to describe the conflict in Mali. When discussing the February 2016 attacks in Timbuktu, Reuters reporters wrote that "militants have stepped up attacks in Mali in recent months as part of a growing regional insurgency."¹⁶ This description is at best misleading and at worst inaccurate, as the Islamic extremist movement in northern Mali is distinct from any ethnic-based or political movements for independence. Unfortunately, the media not only uses these terms but many of the African Contingency Operations Training and Assistance staff parrot the media when they teach UN peacekeeping troops who are preparing to deploy to Mali.¹⁷ The term *insurgency* has a particular meaning: "a usually violent attempt to take control of a government: a rebellion or uprising." Imprecise use can blur the issue for those who are less familiar with the region.¹⁸

There have been several insurgency and liberation movements in northern Mali in the past half century. The most recent insurgency was laid to rest, at least temporarily, by the Algiers Accord (20 June 2015), where the leaders of the various Tuareg groups, who had been seeking independence, agreed to lay down their arms in exchange for an increased role in the national government. Following the signing of that peace agreement, implementation has been slow, but Malian officials have made efforts to include more Tuaregs in the Malian government and give them more autonomy to govern the northern territories.¹⁹ As a result, while the peace is still fragile, and continued implementation delays could cause a resurgence of violence, the Tuareg separatists have essentially ceased hostilities. Activity by Salafist-Islamic extremists, however, has increased dramatically. The ongoing unrest in Mali since the signing of the peace accord has little to do with the Tuareg insurgency and much to do with Islamic extremists and narcoterrorists. That important, but fine, point is not clear from the Reuters article in February 2016 or from many similar articles.

Many of the people training UN peacekeepers for deployments to Mali have never actually been to Mali and rely on media reports for situational awareness. Importantly, these trainers and the soldiers they train must see beyond the media generalizations—accurate or inaccurate—and be able to impart a fuller understanding of the enemy threat networks that their soldiers may encounter. Mali's threat network includes more than six interrelated organizations that have frequently merged and split into new groups. The following key groups and their descriptions give an idea of the complexity of Mali's threat network.

Ansar Dine

Ansar Dine means "The Defenders of the Faith" and was founded in late 2011 by Iyad Ag Ghali, a Malian Tuareg from the Ifoghas group and former leader of several Tuareg separatist movements. Ansar Dine played a central role in the Islamist coalition that controlled much of northern Mali from spring 2012 to January 2013. In an effort to avoid discrete categorizations, it is important to note that in 2003 Ghali played a key role in securing the release of 14 tourists kidnapped by the Algerian Salafist Group for Preaching and Combat (GSPC), which later became AQIM.²⁰ He negotiated three additional hostage releases between 2008 and 2011.²¹ Ghali's ethnicity and his constantly changing alliances may lead people to confuse his motives with those of the National Movement for the Liberation of Azawad, the Tuareg political group that sought independence for northern Mali. Ansar Dine has claimed responsibility for the 12 February 2016 attacks on the northern Mali military base in Kidal that left three Guinean soldiers dead and dozens wounded.²²

Al-Mourabitoun

This group is led by Mokhtar Belmokhtar, a one-eyed Algerian and former commander of AQIM. On 4 December 2015, Abu Musab Abdel Wadoud (a.k.a. Abdelmalek Droukdel), leader of AQIM, confirmed a merger with al-Mourabitoun, which is currently considered the face of AQIM. Al-Mourabitoun is loyal to Ayman al-Zawahiri, the emir of al-Qaeda, and has claimed responsibility for the hotel siege in Bamako, as well as the one in Ouagadougou. Belmokhtar is likely behind the February 2016 attacks in Timbuktu.²³

AQIM

Al-Qaeda in the Islamic Maghreb emerged out of militant groups, particularly the GSPC, active in Algeria's civil war (1992–2002). AQIM falls under the larger umbrella of al-Qaeda, founded by Osama Bin Laden and currently headed by Ayman al-Zawahiri. In addition to its attacks within Algeria, AQIM has staged numerous kidnappings and raids in Sahelian countries. A key member of the Islamist coalition in northern Mali in 2012–15, AQIM merged with al-Mourabitoun near the end of 2015. AQIM leadership, headed by Belmokhtar, has officially condemned the actions of ISIL for dividing jihadists, and for slaughtering innocent Muslims. Yet global al-Qaeda leader, al-Zawahiri, praised ISIL's attacks on Paris.²⁴

Boko Haram

Based out of Nigeria, Boko Haram is aligned with ISIL and Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi (a.k.a. Ibrahim Awad Ibrahim Ali al-Badri al-Samarrai). Although some Nigerians may be operating in Mali, the terrorist activities of Boko Haram are not coordinated with or aligned with AQIM, al-Mourabitoun, or MUJAO (see below).²⁵ Moreover, when Boko Haram and ISIL increase their terrorist activity, al-Qaeda and its offshoots increase theirs, perhaps out of a sense of friendly jihadist competition to establish an Islamic caliphate and rule the world.²⁶ The more notoriety each group attains, the better their recruiting efforts.

Macina Liberation Front

The Macina Liberation Front (MLF) was organized in February 2015.²⁷ Most of the approximately 4,000 members are ethnically Fulani (a.k.a. Peul), a predominantly nomadic herding culture with populations spread across the Sahel region.²⁸ Amadou Koufa, an extremist preacher from central Mali, leads the MLF. Koufa's mentor is the leader of Ansar Dine, Iyad Ag Ghali. Leaders of the MLF claimed responsibility for the August 2015 hotel attack in central Mali and for the November 2015 hotel attack in Bamako. It is unclear whether MLF conducted the attack in coordination with al-Mourabitoun or whether one or both groups were scrambling for relevance by claiming responsibility for attacks committed by other groups.

Movement for Unity and Jihad in West Africa (MUJAO)

Founded in December 2011 as an offshoot of AQIM, MUJAO has conducted kidnappings and bombings in Algeria, Mali, and Niger. From spring 2012 to January 2013, MUJAO was a member of the Islamist coalition that controlled much of northern Mali with an especially strong presence in the northern city of Gao. In 2013, the leaders of MUJAO and the Masked Battalion announced a merger of the two, renaming themselves al-Mourabitoun. The leaders of the new group are known to be drug traffickers trading in the Sahel and southern Algeria areas.²⁹ Then in 2015, al-Mourabitoun merged with AQIM, retaining the name al-Mourabitoun.

These groups, with the exception of Boko Haram, are all very closely linked and have occasionally rotated leaders between groups. In effect, al-Mourabitoun is the current name of the groups that were once independently known as AQIM, MUJAO, and the Masked Battalion. The Macina Liberation Front and Ansar Dine are also closely linked, but distinct groups. Understanding the power structure and the cults of personality surrounding the leaders of the groups active in a given area is important for influencing stability in the region. To predict and prevent belligerent activity, it is imperative to understand how these groups are internally structured, funded, and equipped. We need to know how they are linked to each other and what their connections are with local populations and the neighboring countries. Understanding the familial and ideological ties between groups and local populations is imperative to any effort to root out Islamic extremism. Coalition forces may be able to kill Mokhtar Belmokhtar or other high-ranking officials, but without targeting the conditions that allow the groups to operate in the area, the leaders will only be replaced.³⁰

Local Dynamics and Sources of Instability

While a comprehensive understanding of enemy groups and threat networks is an integral part of any military operation, killing the "enemy" or securing a town will have short-lived results without an eye to stability operations. For any politician or analyst who argues that targeted strikes are needed without getting bogged down in "nation building," the point is missed. The question is not one of nation building, but of expending the resources required to impact lasting regional stability. As Major General Flynn noted in Afghanistan in 2010, "the military won't be able to defeat the insurgency just by chasing Taliban fighters across the country.... It's not about killing our enemy."³¹ According to U.S. doctrine on unified land operations, offensive, defensive, and stability operations must be performed simultaneously during all operations.³² The lessons learned by United States and North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) forces in Afghanistan are ones that could help the French and UN forces in Mali. After more than 10 years in Afghanistan, the U.S. and NATO developed and refined the doctrine on stability, a military function that was not fully developed in traditional war and has been slow to catch on in the new age of asymmetric warfare where conflicts between nations or groups have disparate military capabilities and strategies.³³ According to analysts at the Center for Strategic and International Studies, "understanding Afghan popular perceptions at the province, district, and local level are critical and usually ignored in official reporting. ... success in the area must be based on Afghan terms and values and the focal point for all activity must be the impact on Afghan perceptions and attitudes."34 The same is true in Mali.

It can be hard to understand why a population allows such a brutal regime to operate in its midst and to enforce laws contrary to their own beliefs. Why did members of the Afghan population allow the Taliban to brutalize them, to enforce a harsh interpretation of sharia, and to prohibit many traditional Afghan activities, such as dancing, singing, and kite flying?³⁵ The answer to that question may not be so different from the answers in Mali, where extremists have decreed that "music is not allowed, soccer is not allowed, cinema is no[t] allowed, and television is also not allowed. Everything is haram."36 Reports indicate that the Tuareg rebels used violent tactics to achieve their objectives. They were known for raping and forcibly marrying off women to their men without the consent of the women or the women's families.³⁷ In some areas, such as Gao, certain elements of the population welcomed the brutal form of justice brought by the Islamic extremists. While some were sympathetic to the jihadist agenda, others merely welcomed a reprieve from the lawlessness and crime that had existed during the 2012 Tuareg rebellion.³⁸ An environment plagued by unpredictable violence is worse than one where harsh laws are imposed and strictly enforced. That was a major reason the Afghan people did not initially oppose the Taliban rule following the lawless period of civil war in the early 1990s. Even once the GIRoA did establish its own courts, many people continued to seek out Taliban justice rather than bring their cases to the government courts, citing government corruption, indifference, and ineptitude.³⁹ Without the establishment of legitimate forms of dispute resolution and judgment enforcement, either by government courts or through traditional community justice, people will likely continue to resort to the harsh sharia justice offered by Islamic militants.

To conduct any kind of stability operations, peacekeepers must first develop a clear understanding of the battlefield, which involves deeper comprehension of the social fabric in the zone of operation than what is required during the intelligence preparation of the battlefield in offensive and defensive operations that are by nature enemy-centric. Stability operations use the population as the center of gravity.40 U.S. military doctrine directs us to review political, military, economic, social, infrastructure, and information (PMESII) factors.⁴¹ When identifying such factors for the purpose of stability operations, it is necessary not only to identify and list key factors of the society as found on the CIA's World Factbook website, but the significance of each factor as it relates to stability must also be considered.⁴² The PMESII exercise for situational awareness must be applied to the various operating environments in northern Mali for peacekeeping troops to have any chance of having an impact on stability there. Below is a cursory analysis of the PMESII factors in Mali that is important for all military troops operating in the region. Necessarily, the specific data for each subregion will vary slightly from the overall analysis of the country. Further, the dynamics that impact a region's stability change over time, and any unit deploying to Mali must constantly make sure its PMESII analysis is current.

Political Factors

Mali is, theoretically, a representative democracy. In 2013, Ibrahim Boubacar Keïta was elected president following the interim government set in place after Mali's military coup d'état in March 2012. In August 2012, Cheick Modibo Diarra, the prime minister, announced the formation of a government of national unity.⁴³ With that said, the regional ethnic divisions remain. The Bambara, southern Mali's dominant ethnic group, holds most positions in government. The northern parts of Mali are largely Tuareg, but they have not traditionally been represented by the central government. The current crisis stems in part from long-standing structural conditions, such as weak and ineffective governance, and northern communities' deep-seated feelings of being neglected, marginalized, and unfairly treated by the central government. The peace accord of June 2015 purports to grant more government positions and autonomy to the Tuaregs, but has met many delays in implementation.⁴⁴

In comparison, Afghanistan's leaders attempted to address some of the ethnic tensions by creating quotas for each ethnic group in parliament. This system worked well in Afghanistan, where ethnic and familial tensions dominated the political arena during the struggle for power therein. At the same time ethnic quotas were established, peace activists ran public service campaigns encouraging cooperation and friendship between ethnicities. The author specifically remembers a message in 2012 that showed different animal species

forming bonds with each other and prompting people to consider that if monkeys and turtles can get along, human beings of different ethnicities should be able to get along also. Mali's neighbor, Niger, also ran a campaign encouraging national unity over ethnic divisions with the result that many people no longer vote along ethnic lines and there is frequent interethnic marriage. In fact, while working with the Nigerien military in 2015 and 2016, every single class member interviewed told the author that ethnic cohesion is the most important stabilizing factor in Niger. These two examples indicate that the implementation of the peace accord quotas along with a campaign for cooperation between ethnic groups might have a strong positive impact on integrating northern Mali into Mali's central government. In many parts of West Africa, however, representatives from the former colonial powers place more emphasis on ethnic distinctions than do the locals. Tying political power to ethnicity may end up creating more problems than it solves, or it may be necessary in the short term to undo the damage of colonial *line drawing*.⁴⁵ Just because ethnic quotas were an acceptable political solution in Afghanistan, does not mean they should be applied to Mali without further analysis.

While the government of Mali is technically secular, religious factors dominate the way politics plays out on the popular level. The government has a religious council that advises on major decisions. With more than 90 percent of the population following Islam, the tenets of Islamic law are important for implementing political change. The international community should be accustomed to working within an Islamic framework for governance as Afghanistan is an Islamic republic where the constitution and all the laws are based on Islamic law combined with Russian and French codes.

Military Factors

The security forces of Mali have never had a strong presence in its northern territories. The coup accelerated the collapse of the state in the north, allowing the National Movement for the Liberation of Azawad, the Tuareg separatist movement, to easily overrun government forces in the regions of Kidal, Gao, and Timbuktu and proclaim an independent state of Azawad in April 2012.⁴⁶ The population does not have strong allegiances to a government with which it has never or rarely interacted. This is not to suggest that a stronger presence of Malian security forces would create stability in and of itself, but the power vacuum created by the government's inability or unwillingness to govern in the north has left a population that primarily identifies more with ethnicity than with nationality and is vulnerable to abuses by militants. Many locals in the northern city of Gao, for example, supported the presence of MUJAO because, prior to this jihadist presence, theft and other crimes in the area were left unchecked. Even if the accused suffered horrendous punishments without

trial, the overall population had a greater sense of security and law and order with the jihadists. In the absence of power for good, the people were left with a choice of the lesser of two evils; thus, a peaceful people with moderate and tolerant religious beliefs accepted, at least to some degree, Salafist rule.⁴⁷

Malian forces now have control over all urban areas in northern Mali; however, a recent UN Human Rights Council report indicates alarming rates of arbitrary arrests and prisoner abuse by the Malian armed forces.48 When people feel targeted or threatened by the Malian forces, they often revert to supporting the Islamic extremist groups.⁴⁹ In contrast to the reports of abuse by Malian soldiers, surveys indicate that the population responds positively to increased interaction with the police. A 2015 Afrobarometer survey reported a positive correlation between police bribes and public confidence in police. That is, as reports of police bribes decrease in Mali, popular opinion of police competency also decreases.⁵⁰ This finding is contrary to the normal trend of a negative correlation between corruption and public opinion and requires further investigation and analysis. The likely explanation for the positive correlation between the decreases in bribes and confidence in police is that there have been fewer requests for bribes-the population has had fewer encounters with the police due to police reticence to get involved in the conflict in the north. Perhaps in the areas surveyed, people are more concerned with the police taking an active role to prevent violence and crime than they are with the problem of paying an occasional bribe.

According to the U.S. Department of State's Bureau of Diplomatic Security, "police are poorly trained, poorly paid, and lack resources to combat crime effectively."⁵¹ Police and emergency responders in Mali have been known to request money in return for providing what Westerners view as routine police services. Moreover, rogue police elements and bandits posing as police officers will often stop vehicles and demand money.⁵² Westerners may notice this rampant corruption and be tempted to expend resources addressing it. While addressing corruption is almost always helpful, in the case of the city of Mopti, public opinion data indicates that priority needs to be given to sending security forces out to the remote regions in the north. Some interaction with an imperfect police force would be better received than the total absence of police.

Importantly, foreign peacekeepers should be aware of the different public perceptions of the various security forces in their areas of operation. With whom they partner and the approach toward partnership arrangements with local forces can have a huge impact on public perception and thereby, mission success.

Economic Factors

Mali is among the 25 poorest countries in the world, depending on gold mining and agricultural exports for revenue and expanding its iron ore extraction in an effort to diversify. The main threat to Mali's economy is a return to physical insecurity.⁵³ Foreign investors are unwilling to risk their investments in areas plagued by extreme violence and kidnappings of Westerners. The ability of French mining companies to continue to profit in northern Mali may be one reason that France has taken such an active role in leading the fight in northern Mali.⁵⁴

Often violence arises because of long standing conflicts over the use of resources such as land and water. Having a foreign presence fighting Islamic extremists gives people a tool to use against their personal enemies or economic rivals. Foreign forces must rely, to a large degree, on local intelligence to understand the location and identity of belligerent forces. In an area lacking an effective dispute resolution system, people sometimes turn to the foreign occupying forces to help them enforce what they see as justice. When accusing their enemies of ties to Islamic extremists will get them off a piece of land, stop them from monopolizing a water source, or provide a convenient excuse for violence, some people are quick to turn on their neighbors.

More than individual motives, Malian officials find terrorists make good scapegoats for failures of corrupt and ineffective government. In November 2015, along the border of Niger and Mali, there were several conflicts between Fulani herders and local farmers. The local population killed several of the herders and claimed the dead men were members of MUJAO. The government of Mali is reluctant to involve itself in these violent economic conflicts because it does not want to admit that it lacks control in remote regions.⁵⁵ When regular economic conflict can be blamed on a larger security threat, peacekeepers can easily be drawn in and manipulated.

Spending time in eastern Afghanistan during 2011, for example, the author was almost fooled by officials who blamed economic crimes on terrorist activity. A local judge coordinating with the provincial reconstruction team (PRT) told the PRT that he had been the victim of a Taliban explosion and had shrapnel in his leg. He told the PRT that he believed he had been targeted because of his harsh judgments against the Taliban. Upon further investigation, evidence surfaced indicating that the explosive device was left at the judge's front door following a trial in which the judge extracted bribes from both sides and then decided in favor of the party who provided the best bribe. The loser was inconsolable after losing his land-dispute case despite paying a bribe. He apparently felt his only recourse was to drop off an improvised explosive device at the judge's house, pointing to terrorists not disappointed favor seekers. Lack of effective local land dispute resolution mechanisms in this case led to violence that was blamed on terrorist groups. In 2008, the International Relations and Security Network noted "many attacks attributed to the Taliban [were] actually undertaken by tribal groups and [were] really a result tribal of disputes."56

The ability of peacekeepers to distinguish between actual terrorist tactics and mere criminality or community conflicts is imperative because the local population's perception that the peacekeepers are unjustly taking sides in normal community disputes can inhibit mission success.

Mali remains dependent on foreign aid, yet corruption threatens the country's access to such aid. As reported by the CIA and repeated by authors on the subject, "The administration's purchase of a presidential jet for \$40 million and inflated defense contracts damaged its credibility and led the IMF [International Monetary Fund] to temporarily suspend aid in 2014."⁵⁷ If the people are aware that their government's corruption has a direct impact on their access to aid money, confidence in the government will drop, leaving the population even more susceptible to the influences of Islamic extremists.

Social Factors

The boundaries between ethnic groups are highly permeable and contextrelated in Mali, and while outsiders view ethnicity as a driving factor, Malians do not necessarily emphasize ethnicity in the same way. One of the secrets of Malian pluralism is *sinankuya* or *cousinage*, a pact establishing a friendly relationship between certain families, neighboring groups, and ethnic groups.⁵⁸ Western preoccupation with ethnic differences will likely be more harmful than helpful in tackling problems in Mali, nevertheless, the interethnic cohesion and tolerance may be one reason for the apparent lack of resistance to the Salafist occupation. For centuries, Timbuktu has been a center for scholarship and religious tolerance. According to Abderrahmane Sissako, the Mauritanian filmmaker and director of *Timbuktu*, "it's because of this very openness that [northern Mali was] taken hostage by these extremists."⁵⁹

Many popular narratives paint the Malian people as a tolerant, peaceloving population that, without the means to defend themselves, was overrun by extremists.⁶⁰ Like many aspects of the war narrative, this picture is an oversimplification. According to Dianna Bell, a Mellon assistant professor in the Department of Religious Studies at Vanderbilt University, "Wahhabi and mainstream Sunni currents of Islam . . . [prevail] in many towns and villages throughout Mali in the present-day."⁶¹ Celeste Hicks, from the *Guardian* reports, "some Sufi leaders acknowledge that a more conservative form of Islam had already existed in Mali through the growing influence of Wahabi [*sit*] groups, which preach adherence to a fundamental reading of the Qu'ran. . . . Much of the horror expressed towards the Islamists concerned their use of violence rather than a rejection of their ideas."⁶²

The social fabric of religious beliefs in Mali is a patchwork of "Sufis practicing a mystical, reflective form of worship" living in harmony with "Wahabi [*sic*] groups, which preach adherence to a fundamental reading of the Qu'ran."⁶³ Islamic extremist groups have taken advantage of this dynamic to gain leverage in the region. The extremists' teachings are appealing to some, such as the Wahabis, and the harsh and violent tactics, which are unprecedented in the region, leave the Sufi mystics unprepared to fight back.

The spread of Islam to West Africa and its various forms of practice in the region is an extremely complex subject. It is impractical to expect peacekeeping troops, especially at the lower levels, to fully comprehend all the nuances of religious beliefs in their area of operation. Understanding enough to grasp why the extremists are able to operate and from whom they draw their support will help peacekeepers develop better programs to combat violent Islamic extremism. It is likewise important for peacekeepers to identify and support the local voices for peace and stability; for example, they may choose to give radio time or personnel security for people such as Shiekh Thierno Hady Oumar Thiam, the head of the Sufi Tidjania sect in Mali, who advocates that "our Islam needs to continue to be an Islam of tolerance or we will all be pushed towards violence."⁶⁴

Infrastructure Factors

The northern part of Mali is characterized by vast deserts, few paved roads, and porous borders with neighboring countries. The lack of infrastructure in the north creates a terrain that is easily controlled by nongovernmental forces. Similarly, in Afghanistan, insurgent and belligerent forces took advantage of the country's high mountains and steep valleys to maintain the upper hand in combat. Afghanistan's Highway 1, or Ring Road, was constantly subjected to roadside bombs to discourage movement of government and allied forces. According to the UN, improvised explosive devices have emerged as a weapon of choice in Mali. Their use impedes the delivery of humanitarian assistance to civilians as well as access to livelihoods, freedom of movement, and economic recovery for the population.⁶⁵

Mali's infrastructure is not evenly distributed throughout the country. In the last several years, resources have been focused on developing roads and railway lines to connect southern Mali to the Atlantic coast.⁶⁶ Many northern Malian cities receive few financial transfers from the capital for infrastructure investments, severely limiting the local government's ability to maintain existing infrastructure and deliver basic public services.⁶⁷ In an effort to stabilize the north, more resources have been dedicated to developing local government capacity and infrastructure. Moreover, such initiatives still pale in comparison to the infrastructure initiatives that are improving the economy in the southern part of the country. With few roads or airports and sparse electricity and running water, economic development in the north will struggle to keep up with the south. The disparity between the two halves of the country may have been less noticeable before the widespread use of mobile technology. Cell phone and Internet accessibility help spread information a lot faster than before, leaving the lesser developed north aware that the government favors their southern neighbors.

Information

While Mali has many difficulties associated with developing nations, it has made significant improvements to its communication networks over the past decade. Mali ranks 50th in terms of cell phone ownership worldwide, leapfrogging many countries by skipping the process of laying down widespread landlines. There are several national and international television stations as well as publicly and privately funded community radio stations.⁶⁸ While the increase of telecommunications is a positive step for development and democracy overall, the facility with which information spreads now casts a spotlight on state actions that were previously hidden in the shadows, including highlights of unequal distribution of aid money and development projects. People who had been accustomed to living without, now have knowledge that their neighbors to the south are receiving more government services and project money, which can lead to an increased sense of disenfranchisement and potential alliances with malign actors.

Analyzing Sources of Instability

Only after becoming situationally aware—including all PMESII factors—can peacekeepers expect to effectively analyze situations for underlying sources of instability. Some may argue that the cause of instability in northern Mali is the presence of Islamic extremists, but as U.S. and allied forces learned in Afghanistan, simply killing extremists will not win the war. Peacekeepers need to understand why the extremists are able to operate in a given area and establish programs to undermine their support. Peacekeepers must seek to identify which factors diminish support for the government, increase support for malign actors, and disrupt the normal functioning of society.⁶⁹ Unfortunately, it took more than a decade of war in Afghanistan for U.S. and allied forces to learn that military action, or government programming, conducted prior to a full analysis of the environment and sources of instability will be ineffective and may have counterproductive ramifications.⁷⁰

Sources of instability must be considered at the local level, though there may be some commonality across different regions, and at this stage, pollsters can give us some insight into the general feeling about the issues among Malians in different parts of the country. While some surveys indicate expected results based on current conditions, some investigations demonstrate the complexity of understanding Mali's situation from afar. According to Gallup surveyors, public confidence in Mali's government took a drastic decline in 2012. The timing of the Gallup polls makes it difficult to tell whether the 2012 insurgence and coup were caused by the general low opinions of the government or opinions dropped because of the political instability following the coup.⁷¹ More recent public opinion polls from Mopti, a city straddling the tumultuous north and the relative political calm of southern Mali, indicate that people are more concerned with access to government services than they are with political instability and violence.⁷² During the height of hostilities, people identified their most pressing concerns as food security and access to government services. The Gallup surveyors noted that contrary to their expectations, "the villagers were overwhelmingly focused on what they perceived as a much more important crisis: the lack of state public services and infrastructure. The coup and insurgency merely exacerbated state abandonment that had been ongoing."73 In another study surveying 900 displaced people in Mali, "the most popular idea to resolve the crisis pointed not to a security response but to government reform."74 These kinds of surveys are critical to isolating and addressing sources of instability. If security is not the primary concern for local residents, but rather access to government services, then peacekeeping resources should be focused on reconnecting the people with their government instead of tracking down and killing extremists.

Survey data should be applied to understanding the area surveyed and generalizations should not be drawn without enough data. Mopti's location between the relatively stable south and the violent north makes the people of Mopti acutely aware of what services are being provided to their neighbors to the south: expectations of government services in Mopti are not being met. If survey data were available for areas, such as Kidal, Gao, and Timbuktu, it would not be surprising to see a vastly different set of community concerns and priorities. It is possible, even likely, that in an area that had decentralized rule since independence, an increase in government involvement might lead to negative perceptions of the government, especially if accompanied by increased requests for bribes. Therefore, regionally specific analyses of the current sources of instability need to be conducted by each peacekeeping unit on a continual basis.

Millions of dollars from the Commanders Emergency Response Program (CERP) were spent in Afghanistan and Iraq trying to patch holes in government services, some of which were based on local priorities and others on an imposition of Western priorities. The strategy of "winning hearts and minds" was openly used to justify such expenditures. Little thought, however, was given to the importance of helping the Afghan government win hearts and minds. It took U.S. and NATO forces years to realize that while winning public support could help keep soldiers safe, it would do little for long-term stability in the region. The people know that foreign forces are there on borrowed time, and

119

their presence will not last. The programs failed to address public perceptions of the Afghan government. Stability—and ending insurgency or other state opposition—requires that people put their faith in their government or at least in legitimate governing institutions. Having foreign countries fill these roles in the place of the national government does nothing to increase the public's confidence in their government.

Foreign governments taking the lead on security issues can also be detrimental to public confidence in the local government. French troops are leading the fight in Mali right now to keep the extremists in check, and in terms of long-term stability, both the local population and the rebel forces know that the Malian government does not have the capability or capacity to maintain peace in its northern territories. Just as the Taliban took advantage of the U.S. drawdown in Afghanistan and ISIS has been taking advantage of the lack of Coalition troops in Iraq, we can expect that al-Qaeda and its offshoots will increase their activities as soon as France reduces its presence in northern Mali unless there is an increased effort to strengthen Malian capabilities. Thus, we need to prepare for that scenario.

Understanding the sources of instability in a given region cannot be done from behind a desk. It is necessary to engage the local population, discover what their priorities are, and identify the factors undermining public support of the government or contributing to public support for the Islamic extremists. The need for soldiers to understand and address local sources of instability is exacerbated by the fact that insecurity in many regions makes scholarly studies and sociological surveys impractical and unreliable. Social scientists do not have the freedom of movement necessary to conduct surveys in the most dangerous zones. When they do publish data from such zones, special attention must be paid to the collection and analytical methods used because the reliability of such data is suspect.⁷⁵ Only after peacekeepers and other programmers understand the sources of instability can they begin to develop programming that might stand a chance of having a lasting impact on regional stability.

Understanding and Leveraging Foreign Powers

In 2011, Osama bin Laden was found hiding in Pakistan within walking distance from a major Pakistani military installation. The Pakistani government had mud on its face, so to speak, when it tried to deny that it had been intentionally harboring the world's most wanted man.⁷⁶ According to *New York Times* reporter Carlotta Gall, "the Pakistani government, under President Pervez Musharraf and his intelligence chief, Lt. Gen. Ashfaq Parvez Kayani, was maintaining and protecting the Taliban... to use them as a proxy force to gain leverage over and eventually dominate Afghanistan."⁷⁷ The Afghans living near the Pakistani border understood Pakistan's role. Many Afghans refused to play cricket because they saw it as a Pakistani game and did not want to support anything that came from a country that was constantly fostering violence in their homeland.⁷⁸ Similarly, while Iran had been opposed to the Talibization of Afghanistan, it feared a strong U.S. presence there and is suspected of supporting radical armed groups in an effort to defeat the Coalition.⁷⁹ In addition to intentional state actions to destabilize Afghanistan, the foreign flow of narcotics seriously helped fund the various insurgent and jihadist groups. The amount of foreign financial and political support for insurgents in Afghanistan is perhaps the greatest reason the conflict continues to this day.⁸⁰ Peacekeepers cannot hope to adequately address the problems in Mali without looking outside its borders to identify where the Islamic extremists are getting their training and financial support as well as their weapons.

The Islamic extremists in Mali have been getting a lot of support from nearby Libya in terms of weapons, training, and probably funding. And if tensions between the Islamic State and al-Qaeda lessen, there may be even more support pouring in from this tumultuous state. The fall of Muammar Qaddafi's regime in Libya made it easier for Ansar al-Sharia members to funnel weapons, including heavy arms, into Mali.⁸¹ According to the UN, the 2012 Tuareg rebellion "was emboldened by the presence of well-equipped combatants returning from Libya in the wake of the fall of the regime there."⁸²

Thomas Joscelyn, a senior fellow at the Foundation for Defense of Democracies, asserts that ISIL's branch in Libya is opposed to al-Qaeda and its front groups.⁸³ Yet, as ISIL gains momentum in Libya, rival al-Qaeda fighters in Mali are still accessing heavy weapons trafficked from Libya, indicating strong ties to actors in the country.⁸⁴ Most of the various extremist groups that are active in Mali are connected with, or have pledged allegiance to, al-Qaeda's Emir Ayman al-Zawahiri not the Islamic State. Al-Zawahiri's praise for ISIL's attacks on Paris, however, indicates a potential lessening of tensions between the groups, which may mean increased support for al-Qaeda offshoots in Mali. The fact that ISIL claimed responsibility for the 12 October 2016 attack in northern Burkina Faso, near the border of Mali, further illustrates the lessening of tensions in the region between the competing Islamist groups.⁸⁵

While it is easy to point fingers at foreign involvement from less stable regional actors, even France's role in the Mali conflict is a double-edged sword. The French military is taking the lead in partnering with Malian forces to maintain control of northern cities and track down and neutralize enemy targets, but certain French actions may be undermining overall stability.⁸⁶ Many African soldiers in France's foreign colonies believe France is intentionally teaching them inferior tactics.⁸⁷ Collaboration is difficult when the African counterparts believe, correctly or not, that the French soldiers do not respect them. Furthermore, the French effort has been largely enemy-centric.⁸⁸ Claude Moni-

quet, a former French intelligence officer, explained that "the French army has expelled insurgents from the cities and so what? Would they retreat? They will come back, exactly as they did in Afghanistan when the Soviets withdrew in 1989, and exactly what they will do in Afghanistan when the last American soldier will retreat."⁸⁹ While the French have seen some success on the battle-field, they have been reticent to invest in larger stability efforts that hold the promise of longer-term results. And in the meantime, the French intervention is provoking Islamic extremists to increase their attacks on French and other European targets.⁹⁰

While the French have failed to make the best of their time in Mali, extremist groups, such as AQIM, have been able to leverage foreign powers to fund their enterprises. European willingness to pay ransoms for hostages is a major funding source for AQIM.91 The New York Times reports that "in its early years, Al Qaeda received most of its money from deep-pocketed donors, but counterterrorism officials now believe the group finances the bulk of its recruitment, training and arms purchases from ransoms paid to free Europeans."92 In fact, between 2008 and 2014, European countries paid more than \$125 million to al-Qaeda, \$91.5 million of which went to AQIM. The bulk of the ransom money came from France.93 Since the release of the last French hostage in December 2014, and discounting the Bamako hotel siege, which was short-lived and did not present an opportunity for ransom, there have been no more French hostages taken in Mali.94 Cutting off the largest sources of funding for these extremist groups is essential to the efforts to contain them. On 14 October 2016, an American aid worker was kidnapped in Niger and taken into Mali. Because al-Qaeda affiliates in the region are usually quick to claim responsibility for attacks, the fact that no one has yet claimed responsibility indicates the kidnapping was likely committed by bandits or narcotraffickers, who will later seek to sell the hostage to MUJAO, the group with the largest presence in the area. It is official U.S. government policy not to negotiate with terrorists or pay ransoms. Yet perhaps recent events have caused bad actors in the area to believe they will benefit somehow by taking an American hostage, either through ransom or a prisoner exchange.95

It is essential that any well-conceived plan to address stability in Mali factors in foreign interests, both official and unofficial. Many governments have interests in the situation in Mali for financial reasons, for their own nation's security, for a play for regional influence, or for other less obvious reasons. There are also international terrorist and criminal groups—some vying for a new world order and others simply wanting to keep the situation unstable so they can continue their criminal enterprises unperturbed. Any well-conceived strategy must account for all of these factors and take measures to encourage and support the foreign interests that will positively impact stability and limit those that have a negative influence. Increased border security might discourage the flow of arms into Mali, or human trafficking and drugs through Mali, all of which fund Islamic extremist groups there.⁹⁶ Conducted in the wrong way, however, increased border security may exacerbate tensions between local populations and the government.

Sharing Information

During the past several years, France has been collaborating with Tuareg forces in northern Mali to fight the Islamic extremists there. The ability and willingness to leverage the Tuareg's factional competition demonstrates a profound understanding of local dynamics.⁹⁷ France has been taking the lead on the fight in northern Mali despite the UN resolution, which clearly states that the mission should be African-led.⁹⁸ Some question France's motives for intervening in such a direct way, while others applaud the initiative to keep Islamic extremism in check.⁹⁹ Regardless of motive, if France does not efficiently partner, train, and share intelligence with its African counterparts, whatever gains French forces achieve in the region will be short-lived.

It is important that all efforts to neutralize Islamic extremists can be handed over to Malian forces in the near future. The concern is that the Malian security forces and justice system will not be able to effectively take over control of the situation if there is not a concerted effort to partner and communicate with them from the very beginning. As a part of Operation Enduring Freedom, U.S. and NATO forces took the lead on enemy targeting for reasons of efficiency and capability. They often encountered problems sharing information with their local counterparts. Sometimes communications were classified more highly than necessary out of an abundance of caution. People would even send classified communications summarizing meetings with local government counterparts, which lead to a counterproductive result where Afghan officials were banned from reading the NATO reports of the statements the officials had made themselves. Other times, there were legitimate security reasons to classify certain targeting information, but the failure to share the information regarding perpetrators who were handed over to the Afghan justice system with the government led to a failure to prosecute, and the terrorist suspects were released. To achieve sustainable security and stability, local governments need to be able to prosecute their own criminals; it is counterproductive for foreign forces do the bulk of the targeting if they are unable or unwilling to share their evidence with the local courts and prosecutors. In Afghanistan, this problem with communication not only hurt the security situation by putting terrorists back on the battlefield, but it also injured government reputations in the public eye. Without being privy to the details of the case, the population would know that a suspect had been arrested and that the courts had released the suspect without trial.¹⁰⁰ This catch-and-release system was more detrimental to public perceptions of the government than it would have been had the criminal never been arrested in the first place.

In addition to partnering with and training Malian forces, a larger effort needs to be placed on sharing information and stability operations tactics with the other African and UN troops operating in Mali. Currently the predeployment training for African countries contributing to the UN peacekeeping mission in Mali, known as MINUSMA, does not have a standardized or in-depth module on understanding the conflict in Mali or the local sources of instability.¹⁰¹ In fact, despite the fact that MINUSMA is purportedly a stabilization mission, where the S stands for stability, the UN does not have any clear doctrine on stability operations.¹⁰² Instead, the MINUSMA predeployment training focuses on military maneuvering, driving, shooting, and practicing task organization. All are important military functions, but sending UN peacekeepers to Mali without giving them the tools to impact stability in their area of operation is a waste of resources that not only limits their ability to affect stability in the area, but also puts their own soldiers at greater risk than necessary. The more the soldiers are able to improve the stability in a region, not only by neutralizing the enemy's ability to wage war but also by strengthening government accountability to its people and undermining factors that cause the people to support Islamic extremists in their midst, the safer it will be for soldiers operating in the area.

Conclusion

Applying the lessons learned from Afghanistan does not mean we need to take programs and trainings that the United States used in Afghanistan and apply them directly to the problems in Mali. Quite the opposite. If nothing else, American policy makers learned in Afghanistan that cookie-cutter solutions rarely work. When officials decided to emulate the successful local Iraqi policing program, Sons of Iraq, by creating a similar Afghan program called Village Stability Operations, hopes were high that they had found a way to allow the locals to police their own problems.¹⁰³ For a variety of reasons, however, results were meager at best. The lack of success may have been due to a range of differences between Afghanistan and Iraq. But the United States' inability to account for these differences doomed the program to failure. What works in one location cannot be imported wholesale to another.

More emphasis needs to be placed on training soldiers to identify and target sources of instability, meaning peacekeepers need to be trained not only with basic military skills but also on how to conduct in-depth situational awareness and analysis. Forces should move toward a more nuanced approach to threat matrices and local dynamics and away from black-and-white classifications of the enemy that lumps all belligerent groups together. Moreover, intelligence units need to be trained to expand their focus from enemy-centric to populationcentric measures so they can understand and address local priorities. Since belligerent groups use complex means to fund their operations, military and civilian stakeholders in Mali will also need training on how to identify and neutralize funding sources for those groups.

All of these lessons were learned slowly and painfully during more than a decade of war in Afghanistan. Many people with experience in Afghanistan never even saw the lessons implemented. Now, the challenge is to apply the lessons learned to the problems facing Mali without starting again from ground zero. If peacekeepers can do that, perhaps they will be able to prevent another extended engagement, promote sustainable conditions for stability, and snuff out the fuel that has been feeding Islamic extremism in the Sahel.

Notes

- Melik Kaylan, "In Mali, Terrorism Can't Stop the Music," Wall Street Journal, 29 March 2016, http://www.wsj.com/articles/in-mali-terrorism-cant-stop-the-music -1459287039; and Philippe Dagen, "De «Timbuktu» au Bataclan, un scénario effroyable et similaire" [From Timbuktu to the Bataclan, a terrifyingly similar scenario], Le Monde, 16 November 2015, http://www.lemonde.fr/arts/article/2015/11/16/de -timbuktu-au-bataclan-un-scenario-effroyable-et-similaire_4811072_1655012.html #IXd45SIZRzxVwWvm.99.
- 2. Note that the Paris attacks were perpetrated by ISIL and were not affiliated with other extremist groups operating in Mali. Although the groups are distinct, the ramifications of allowing Islamic extremism to fester are the same.
- Jim Sciutto et al., "Why Did Obama Declare ISIS 'Contained' the Day before Paris Attack?," CNN News, 16 November 2015, http://edition.cnn.com/2015/11/14 /politics/paris-terror-attacks-obama-isis-contained/.
- "Hamid Karzai: 'Smooth' Transition for Afghanistan," CNN News, 28 January 2002, http://edition.cnn.com/2002/US/01/28/karzai.blitzer.cnna; Thomas Houlahan, "2002 Yearend: Afghanistan Optimism," United Press International, 9 December 2002, http://www.upi.com/Top_News/2002/12/09/2002-Yearend-Afghanistan -optimism/65071039479828/; and "A Triumph for Nation-building, if It Succeeds," *Economist*, 13 September 2004, http://www.economist.com/node/3171207/.
- Yaroslav Trofimov, "Our Man in Kabul?," Wall Street Journal, 24 November 2012, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424127887324352004578133310058615852; and Ronald E. Neumann, Failed Relations between Hamid Karzai and the United States: What Can We Learn?, Special Report 373 (Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace, 2015), http://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/SR373-Failed-Relations-between-Hamid -Karzai-and-the-United-States.pdf.
- 6. Bette Dam, "The Misunderstanding of Hamid Karzai," *Foreign Policy*, 3 October 2014, http://foreignpolicy.com/2014/10/03/the-misunderstanding-of-hamid-karzai/.
- "Sickening' Sex Abuse Alleged in CAR by UN Peacekeepers," Al Jazeera, 31 March 2016, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/03/sex-abuse-alleged-car-peacekeepers -160331183645566.html; Kevin Sieff, "The Growing Scandal Over U.N. Sex Abuse and 'Peacekeeper Babies'," *Washington Post*, 27 February 2016, http://www.washingtonpost .com/sf/world/2016/02/27/peacekeepers/; and Muna Ndulo, "The United Nations Responses to the Sexual Abuse and Exploitation of Women and Girls by Peacekeepers during Peacekeeping Missions," *Berkeley Journal of International Law* 27, no. 1 (2009): 127–61, doi:10.15779/Z38V94Q.
- Joshua Partlow, "Military Launches Afghanistan Intelligence-gathering Mission," Washington Post, 20 February 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content

/article/2010/02/19/AR2010021904918.html; and Walter Pincus, "Coalition Urged to Revamp Intelligence Gathering, Distribution in Afghanistan" *Washington Post*, 6 January 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/01/05/AR2010010503836.html.

- 9. Reporters, observers, and pundits point to the need to identify the so-called good and bad guys in the Afghanistan conflict: see the results of any Google search of the Internet using the terms *Afghanistan* and *good guys* or *bad guys*. In comparison to the Cold War era, the wars of the past 20–25 years have provided more complicated enemies to identify. See Patrick E. Tyler, "Pentagon Imagines New Enemies to Fight in Post-Cold-War Era," *New York Times*, 17 February 1992, http://www.nytimes.com/1992/02/17/world/pentagon-imagines-new-enemies-to-fight-in-post-cold-war-era.html?pagewanted=all.
- Eric Muller, "Consolidating Peace in Mali," Security Sector Reform Resource Center, 1 August 2014, http://www.ssrresourcecentre.org/2014/08/01/consolidating -peace-in-mali/; and Jason Guffey, "Northern Mali Conflict 2012," *Small Wars Journal*, 31 July 2014, http://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/northern-mali-conflict-2012.
- 11. In Tuareg culture Azawad means "vast arid region" in Tamacheq, their native language.
- 12. Christina Anderson, *The Power of Drug Money in Mali* (London: Christian Aid, 2015), www.jolibatrust.org.uk/admin/resources/the-power-of-drug-money-in-mali-a4-1 .pdf; and author interview with U.S. official in Mali, 17 September 2015.
- 13. Tom Gjelten, "Defining 'The Enemy' in Afghanistan," NPR, 5 November 2009, http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=120120696.
- Unified Land Operations, U.S. Army Doctrine Publication (ADP) 3-0 (Washington, DC: Department of the Army, 2011), https://www.army.mil/e2/rv5_downloads/info /references/ADP_3-0_ULO_Oct_2011_APD.pdf.
- 15. Gjelten, "Defining 'The Enemy'."
- Adama Diarra and Tiemoko Diallo, "U.N. Police Base in Mali's Timbuktu Retaken from Islamist Militants," Reuters, 5 February 2016, http://uk.reuters.com/article/uk -mali-attacks-idUKKCN0VE0SV.
- 17. Based on the author's own experience on at least two occasions in 2015.
- 18. Merriam-Webster Online, s.v. "insurgency," http://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary /insurgency.
- "Malian Rivals Sign Peace Deal," Al Jazeera, 21 June 2015, http://www.aljazeera.com /news/2015/06/malian-rivals-sign-peace-deal-150620173301883.html; and "Mali Government, Rebels Urge Progress on Implementing Peace Deal," Reuters, 18 January 2016, http://www.businessinsider.com/r-mali-government-rebels-urge-progress-on -implementing-peace-deal-2016-1.
- 20. The acronym arises from the French origin of the GSPC, *Groupe Salafiste pour la Prédication et le Combat.*
- Steve Metcalf, "Iyad Ag Ghaly—Mali's Islamist Leader," BBC News, 17 July 2012, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-18814291; and Alexander Thurston and Andrew Lebovich, *A Handbook on Mali's 2012–2013 Crisis* (Evanston, IL: Northwestern University, 2013), http://buffett.northwestern.edu/documents/working-papers /ISITA-13-001-Thurston-Lebovich.pdf.
- 22. "Kidal: Ansar Dine revendique l'attaque" [Kidal: Ansar Dine claims responsibility], BBC News, 13 February 2016, http://www.bbc.com/afrique/region/2016/02/160212 _ansardinemali.
- 23. See Thomas Joscelyn, "Mokhtar Belmokhtar Now Leads 'Al Qaeda in West Africa'," Long War Journal, 13 August 2015, http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2015/08 /mokhtar-belmokhtar-now-leads-al-qaeda-in-west-africa.php.
- 24. Thurston and Lebovich, A Handbook.
- Ely Karmon, "Boko Haram's International Reach," *Terrorism Research Initiative* 8, no. 1 (2014), http://www.terrorismanalysts.com/pt/index.php/pot/article/view/326/html.
- 26. Locals use the French acronym MUJAO, which stands for the *Mouvement pour l'Unicité* et le Jihad en Afrique de l'Ouest, to refer to the Movement for Unity and Jihad in West Africa (MUJWA). Clint Watts, "ISIS and al Qaeda Race to the Bottom," Foreign Affairs,

23 November 2015, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/2015-11-23/isis-and-al-qaeda-race-bottom.

- Rémi Carayol, "Mali: le Front de libération du Macina, un nouveau Boko Haram?" [Mali: the Macina Liberation Front, a new Boko Haram?], *Jeune Afrique*, 25 August 2015, http://www.jeuneafrique.com/mag/258720/politique/mali-le-front-de-liberation -du-macina-un-nouveau-boko-haram/.
- 28. Conor Gaffey, "Mali Hotel Attack: What Is the Macina Liberation Front, Mali's Boko Haram," *Newsweek*, 24 November 2015, http://europe.newsweek.com/mali-hotel -attack-who-are-macina-liberation-front-malis-boko-haram-397727?rm=eu.
- "Movement for the Unity and Jihad in West Africa (MUJAO)," Terrorism Research & Analysis Consortium, 7 June 2016, http://www.trackingterrorism.org/group/movement -unity-and-jihad-west-africa-mujao; and Thurston and Lebovich, A Handbook.
- 30. In the case of Mokhtar Belmokhtar, Coalition forces have reported killing him numerous times, only to find out later that, like a cat with nine lives, he still lives. See Watts, "ISIS and al Qaeda."
- 31. Partlow, "Military Launches."
- 32. Unified Land Operations.
- 33. "Asymmetric Warfare," Rand Corporation, 11 April 2016, http://www.rand.org/topics/asymmetric-warfare.html.
- Anthony H. Cordesman, "The Afghanistan–Pakistan War: Measuring Success (or Failure)," Center for Strategic & International Studies, 29 July 2008, https://www.csis .org/analysis/afghanistan-pakistan-war.
- 35. See also the recent discussion of the Timbuktu librarian working to save ancient manuscripts from jihadist control that parallels the problems of a Kabul museum curator during Taliban control there. Joshua Hammer, "The Librarian Who Saved Timbuktu's Cultural Treasures from al Qaeda," *Wall Street Journal*, 15 April 2016, http://www .wsj.com/articles/the-librarian-who-saved-timbuktus-cultural-treasures-from-al-qaeda -1460729998.
- Carlos Aguilar, "Promoting Tolerance: Abderrahmane Sissako on "Timbuktu' and a Different Kind of Islam," IndieWire, 19 February 2015, http://www.indiewire.com /2015/02/promoting-tolerance-abderrahmane-sissako-on-timbuktu-and-a-different -kind-of-islam-171547/.
- 37. Kate Thomas, "Malian Women Raped, Stoned, and Forced to Marry Amid Intense Fighting," Reuters, 11 February 2013, http://news.trust.org/item/20130211111400 -048ni/; "Mali: Malian Women Raped, Stoned, Lashed and Forced to Marry Amid Intense Fighting," Women Living Under Muslim Laws, 21 June 2013, http://www .wluml.org/fr/node/8462; and Bloomberg News, "Tuareg Insurgents in Mali Raped Hundreds of Women and Girls, UN Says," *The National* (Abu Dhabi), 31 January 2013, http://www.thenational.ae/news/world/africa/tuareg-insurgents-in-mali-raped -hundreds-of-women-and-girls-un-says.
- 38. "Veteran Jihadist Seeks Return of Sharia Law in North Mali," Reuters, 7 January 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mali-violence-idUSKBN0UM00320160108; and "Mali—Under Sharia Law," Vice, 2013, http://www.vice.com/video/mali-under -sharia-law (warning: video contains graphic footage of amputation).
- 39. "Why Many Afghans Opt for Taliban Justice," BBC News, 2 December 2013, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-24628136.
- 40. Training Units and Developing Leaders for Full Spectrum Operations, Field Manual 7-0 (Washington, DC: Department of the Army, 2011).
- 41. Unified Land Operations. The author would prefer the PMESII factors started with social rather than political because political factors are so often dictated and shaped by the social composition of a country, but to avoid changing a widely used and otherwise helpful tool, the U.S. doctrine of PMESII is followed in the discussion below.
- 42. "World Factbook: Mali, Africa" Central Intelligence Agency, 11 April 2016, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/resources/the-world-factbook/geos/ml.html.
- 43. "MINUSMA: United Nations Stabilization Mission in Mali," UN, 7 June 2016, http ://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/missions/minusma/background.shtml.

- "Delays in Implementing Mali Peace Deal Mean Gains for Terrorists," UN News Centre, 5 April 2016, http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=53617# .Vw0hcfkgvIU.
- 45. For further information on French colonialism, see Lauren Benton, Law and Colonial Cultures: Legal Regimes in World History, 1400–1900 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2002); Alice L. Conklin, A Mission to Civilize: The Republican Idea of Empire in France and West Africa, 1895–1930 (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 1997); and Gary Wilder, The French Imperial Nation-State: Negritude & Colonial Humanism between the Two World Wars (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2005).
- 46. "Delays in Implementing," UN News Centre.
- "Backed by Popular Support, Mali's Islamists Drive Tuareg from Gao," France 24, 29 June 2012, http://observers.france24.com/en/20120629-mali-backed-popular-support -islamists-drive-tuareg-separatists-north-city-gao.
- UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Independent Expert on the Situation of Human Rights in Mali, A/HRC/31/76 (Geneva: UN General Assembly, 2016), http://www .ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session31/Documents/A%20 HRC%2031%2076_E.docx.
- Corinne Dufka, "Confronting Mali's New Jihadist Threat," New York Times, 9 May 2016, http://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/10/opinion/confronting-malis-new-jihadist -threat.html?emc=edit_tnt_20160509&nlid=9510037&tntemail0=y.
- Pauline M. Wambua, Police Corruption in Africa Undermines Trust, but Support for Law Enforcement Remains Strong, Dispatch no. 56 (Accra, Ghana: Afrobarometer, 2015), http ://afrobarometer.org/sites/default/files/publications/Dispatches/ab_r6_dispatchno56 _police_corruption_in_africa.pdf.
- 51. Ibid.
- 52. *Mali 2015 Crime and Safety Report* (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State Bureau of Diplomatic Security Overseas Security Advisory Council, 2015), https://www.osac .gov/pages/ContentReportDetails.aspx?cid=17614.
- 53. "World Factbook: Mali," CIA.
- Ines Bresler, "Mali: Why France Is Fighting for West Africa," theForeignReport.com, 6 February 2013, http://www.theforeignreport.com/2013/02/06/mali-why-france-is -fighting-for-west-africa/.
- 55. L'Indicateur du Renouveau, "Frontière Mali-Niger: Des affrontements communautaires font plusieurs victims" [Mali–Niger border: Community clashes involve multiple victims], MaliJet, 18 November 2015, http://malijet.com/actualte_dans_les_regions _du_mali/rebellion_au_nord_du_mali/140413-frontiere-mali-niger-des-affrontements -communautaires-font-plusi.html.
- Caroline Tosh and Hafizullah Gardesh, "Growing Support for Taleban Talks," Centre for International Governance Innovation, 16 June 2008, https://www.cigionline.org /articles/2008/06/growing-support-taleban-talks.
- 57. "World Factbook: Mali," CIA; Camellia D. Lee, "The Dignity of Dance," TAPS 1370 S01: New Works/World Traditions (blog), Brown University, 19 October 2015, https ://blogs.brown.edu/taps-1370-s01-fall-2015/2015/10/19/the-dignity-of-dance/; Chris Dahi, "Mali," The Scope News (blog), 20 November 2015, http://thescopenews .com/?p=415; and "Mali: Bamako|Sikasso|Kalabancoro," Africa Business Portal, 7 June 2016, http://africa.timewarptechnologies.com/mali/.
- "Mali," Countries and Their Cultures, 7 June 2016, http://www.everyculture.com/Ja -Ma/Mali.html#ixzz3zbXta4iH.
- 59. Aguilar, "Promoting Tolerance."
- 60. Kaylan, "In Mali"; and Dagen, "De «Timbuktu»."
- 61. Dianna Bell, "Understanding Currents of Islam in Mali," *Hot Spots* (blog), Cultural Anthropology, 10 June 2013, http://www.culanth.org/fieldsights/312-understanding -currents-of-islam-in-mali.
- Celeste Hicks, "Mali War Exposes Religious Fault Lines," *Guardian* (Manchester),
 May 2013, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/may/03/mali-war-religious -faultlines.

- 63. Ibid.
- 64. Ibid.
- 65. "Programmes: Mali," UN Mine Action Service (UNMAS), May 2016, http://www .mineaction.org/programmes/mali.
- Reuters, "Mali Says Signed Accords with China for Projects Worth \$11 Billion," CNBC Africa, 16 September 2014, http://www.cnbcafrica.com/news/western-africa /2014/09/16/mali-china-projects-west-africa/.
- 67. "Strengthening Mali's Urban Infrastructure and Institutions to Boost Development," World Bank, 16 July 2014, http://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2014/07/16 /strengthening-malis-urban-infrastructure-and-institutions-to-boost-development.
- 68. "World Factbook: Mali," CIA.
- 69. *Stability*, ADP 3-07 (Washington, DC: Department of the Army, 2012), http://armypubs .army.mil/doctrine/DR_pubs/dr_a/pdf/adp3_07.pdf.
- Matthew Rosenberg, "Report Links Failed Afghan Project to Soldiers' Deaths," New York Times, 23 July 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/07/23/world/asia/report -links-failed-project-for-afghans-to-casualties.html?_r=0; and James W. Derleth and Jason S. Alexander, "Stability Operations: From Policy to Practice," Prism 2, no. 3 (June 2011): 125–36, http://cco.ndu.edu/Portals/96/Documents/prism/prism_2-3 /Prism_125-136_Derleth-Alexander.pdf.
- Jay Loschky, "Malians' Faith in Their Government Plummeted in 2012," Gallup, 18 January 2013, http://www.gallup.com/poll/159884/malians-faith-government -plummeted-2012.aspx.
- Jaime Bleck and Kristin Michelitch, "The 2012 Crisis in Mali: Ongoing Empirical State Failure," *African Affairs* 114, no. 457 (2015): 598–623, doi:10.1093/afraf/adv038.
- 73. Ibid.
- 74. Jaimie Bleck, Abdoulaye Dembele, and Guindo Sidiki, "This Is What Citizens Say Is Needed to End Mali's Insecurity," *Monkey Cage* (blog), *Washington Post*, 27 November 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2015/11/27/this -is-what-citizens-say-is-needed-to-end-malis-insecurity/.
- 75. Working with USAID and U.S. Department of Defense-contracted public opinion surveys in eastern Afghanistan, the author saw sample groups of fewer than 10 respondents that purportedly identified public opinion trends over time.
- Natasha Bertrand, "There's an Uncomfortable Mystery behind Osama bin Laden Living in Pakistan for 5 Years," *Business Insider*, 17 May 2015, http://www.businessinsider .com/did-pakistan-know-about-bin-laden-living-there-2015-5.
- 77. Carlotta Gall, "What Pakistan Knew about Bin Laden," New York Times Magazine, 19 March 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/03/23/magazine/what-pakistan-knew -about-bin-laden.html?_r=0.
- Several of the author's Afghan colleagues on the Ghazni PRT during 2011–12 adamantly opposed funding grant applications for cricket teams because of the link to Pakistani culture.
- Muhammad Tahir, "Iranian Involvement in Afghanistan," *Terrorism Monitor* 5, no. 1 (21 February 2007), http://www.jamestown.org/programs/tm/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt _news%5D=1004&tx_ttnews%5BbackPid%5D=182&no_cache=1#.Vw0yTvkgvIU.
- Pamela Falk, "U.N.: Afghan's \$61B Drug Trade Funding Terrorism," CBS News, 23 June 2011, http://www.cbsnews.com/news/un-afghans-61b-drug-trade-funding -terrorism/; and Rachel Ehrenfeld, "Stop the Afghan Drug Trade, Stop Terrorism," *Forbes*, 26 February 2009, http://www.forbes.com/2009/02/26/drug-trade -afghanistan-opinions-contributors_terrorism_mycoherbicides.html.
- Rebel Forces in Northern Mali: Documented Weapons, Ammunition and Related Materiel, April 2012–March 2013 (London: Conflict Armament Research; Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 2013), http://www.smallarmssurvey.org/fileadmin/docs/E-Co-Publications /SAS-SANA-Conflict-Armament-Research-Rebel-Forces-in-Northern-Mali.pdf.
- 82. "MINUSMA," UN.
- Thomas Joscelyn, "Al Qaeda in the Islamic Maghreb Honors Ansar al Sharia's Slain Military Commander," Long War Journal, 29 October 2015, http://www.longwarjournal

129

.org/archives/2015/10/al-qaeda-in-the-islamic-maghreb-honors-ansar-al-sharias -slain-military-commander.php.

- Thomas Joscelyn, "Al Qaeda and the Threat in North Africa," Long War Journal, 21 November 2013, http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2013/11/al_qaeda _and_the_thr_1.php.
- 85. Caleb Weiss, "Islamic State in the Greater Sahara Claims Second Attack in Burkina Faso," *Threat Matrix* (blog), *Long War Journal*, 15 October 2016.
- "World Media Split on Mali Intervention," BBC News, 14 January 2013, http://www .bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-21011683.
- 87. Author's discussions with many soldiers of various ranks in Benin and Niger in 2015.
- 88. A French soldier training the Nigerian battalion deploying to Mali reported that his training of the intelligence officer would only cover enemy-centric intelligence or "lethal targeting" as there was not time for nonlethal targeting.
- "Mali Crisis: French Withdraw Troops Amid Fears of Prolonged War," RT, 10 April 2013, https://www.rt.com/news/mali-french-troops-conflict-605/.
- 90. "Analyst Aaron Zelin, who monitors online 'jihadi' forums, has described that community as 'foaming at the mouth' over the French intervention." See Max Fisher, "Is Mali Another Loss for Counterinsurgency?," *Washington Post*, 15 January 2013, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2013/01/15/is-mali -another-loss-for-counterinsurgency/.
- 91. Guffey, "Northern Mali."
- 92. Rukmini Callimachi, "Paying Ransoms, Europe Bankrolls Qaeda Terror," *New York Times*, 29 July 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/30/world/africa/ransoming -citizens-europe-becomes-al-qaedas-patron.html?_r=0.
- 93. Ibid.
- Reuters, "Last French Hostage Freed by Al-Qaeda's North African Arm: French President," New Delhi Television, 9 December 2014, http://www.ndtv.com/world-news /last-french-hostage-freed-by-al-qaedas-north-african-arm-french-president-710822.
- 95. "Niger: Ce que l'on sait de Jeffery Woodke, l'Américain enlevé dans le centre du pays En savoir plus sur," *Le Monde Afrique*, 16 October 2016; and François de Labarre, "Niger: Jeffery Woodke, un otage pas comme les autres," Paris Match, 17 October 2016.
- 96. Colin Freeman, "Revealed: How Saharan Caravans of Cocaine Help to Fund al-Qaeda in Terrorists' North African Domain," *Telegraph*, 26 January 2013, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/mali/9829099/Revealed -how-Saharan-caravans-of-cocaine-help-to-fund-al-Qaeda-in-terrorists-North -African-domain.html; and Alex Duval Smith, "Inside Mali's Human-trafficking Underworld in Gao," BBC News, 21 April 2015, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa -32359142; and Martin Patt, "Human Trafficking & Modern-day Slavery," Prof Patt Projects, 18 November 2015, http://gvnet.com/humantrafficking/Mali.htm.
- Michael Shurkin, France's War in Mali: Lessons for an Expeditionary Army (Santa Monica, CA: Rand, 2014), http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports /RR700/RR770/RAND_RR770.pdf.
- 98. Bresler, "Mali: Why France is Fighting."
- 99. "World Media Split," BBC News.
- 100. Author's experience as USAID's senior rule of law advisor at Afghanistan's Provincial Reconstruction Team Ghazni and Regional Command East in 2011 and 2012.
- 101. See more at "MINUSMA," UN.
- 102. Arthur Boutellis, "Can the UN Stabilize Mali? Towards a UN Stabilization Doctrine?," Stability: International Journal of Security & Development 4, no. 1 (2015): 1–16, doi:10.5334 /sta.fz.
- 103. Author attended the NATO Rule of Law Field Support Mission (NROLFSM) Training in Kabul, Afghanistan, in August 2011 where the merits of VSO were presented optimistically. See also Lisa Saum-Manning, VSO/ALP: Comparing Past and Current Challenges to Afghan Local Defense (Santa Monica, CA: Rand, 2012), http://www.rand.org /content/dam/rand/pubs/working_papers/2012/RAND_WR936.pdf.